REVITALISING THE CATALAN ARCHIVES SYSTEM
February was a month full of meetings and the exchange of documentation in order to ascertain how the new Catalan Ministry of Culture will deal with archives and records management policies. The document drafted by the Association is entitled Reiniciar el Sistema d’Arxius i Gestió Documental de Catalunya [Restarting the Catalan Archives and Records Management System], and has been written with a proactive intent but also in order to highlight the shortcomings that the lack of decision making in recent years has created in our country's archival structure. The document was first sent to the Directorate-General for Archives, Libraries, Museums and Heritage on 18 February. Subsequently, in the light of the appearance on 23 February before the Parliament of Catalonia by Minister Santi Vila, it was sent to all the parliamentary groups represented in the Culture Commission. The Association has been requesting a meeting with Minister Vila since late January, but agreeing upon an appropriate date and time has so far been impossible, and as such the document has not been presented to the minister. However, his appearance has shed some light on the Ministry's priorities and has suggested that the status quo will continue, which currently gives us cause for concern rather than encouragement. Basically, the minister's proposals have involved finally dealing with the Register of Archives of Catalonia, completing the Les Garrigues and L'Alta Ribagorça regional archives, expanding the repositories of the National Archive of Catalonia, attempting to complete the restoration of the 'Salamanca papers' and promoting the Catalan Archives Portal. There is therefore nothing structural or anything resembling an in-depth rethinking of the current dynamics of the Catalan Archives System. For this reason, we can speak in terms of preserving the status quo—because these are issues that arose in the previous legislature. The only concession made by the Minister Vila was to agree to attempt to find a solution to the Subdirectorate-General for Archives. His literal words were "to resolve an outstanding issue that has led to a great deal of tension, the Subdirectorate-General for Archives, a demand from the sector, but I would like to make a commitment to it in Parliament.” The real extent of this commitment remains to be seen. Does it mean that the minister will once again fill the post of Deputy Director-General for Archives and Records Management in order to relieve the burden on a Directorate-General that is all too obviously overloaded with responsibilities? Why does he use the term as a "demand from the sector" to describe what should in fact be considered a basic requirement of the Ministry of Culture in order to deal adequately with the legal powers attributed to it in the sphere of archives and records management? It should be noted that the "tension" caused has been due to many more reasons than simply whether a deputy director is in post. Nevertheless, the desire to tackle the problem of the organisation chart at the top of the Subdirectorate-General for Archives is a sign of good will. The National Council on Archives and Records Management should be the forum for debating this issue, and engaging in this debate must be a priority. In fact, the PSC and the CUP parliamentary groups stressed this urgent need during their interventions.

This was also one of the main points that we covered at our meeting with the Directorate-General for Archives, Libraries, Museums and Heritage on 29 February. This meeting lasted for two and a half hours, and established a procedure for working and discussion together, which we believe was very fruitful.

The commitment to hold the National Council on Archives and Records Management (CNAGD) in May this year was discussed. The standing committee of the CNAGD has been officially convened for 25 April. We consider this to be a very positive decision, and believe that this Council is the appropriate framework for dealing with structural problems, and hope that it becomes a forum for reflection and accountability as well as for presenting initiatives. Likewise, the need to adapt the frequency of meetings to the law and for the standing committee to be convened every three months and the plenary committee every six months became apparent.

As for the need to strengthen the position of the Subdirectorate-General for Archives, it remains to be seen how the Ministry wishes to deal with the solution for the Subdirectorate. The "sector-based" interpretation of the request should not be seen simply as unreasonable, but rather as highlighting the fact that, in view of the extensive responsibility of the Directorate-General for Archives, Libraries, Museums and Heritage, a Subdirectorate would relieve the Directorate of some its work. We will obviously continue to request as much as possible, namely the creation of a Directorate-General for Archives and Records Management, but it may also be useful to empower the Subdirectorate as an intermediate step.

The meeting agreed to accept the roadmap defined in the document Línies prioritàries del departament de Cultura en matèria d’arxius i gestió documental [Priorities of the Ministry of Culture in archives and records management] adopted on 11 June 2015. This very detailed document provides a thorough list of specific actions to be implemented. The meeting discussed whether a strategic plan was necessary to accompany these priorities. Our response was that it already acted as one, and that now is not the time to discuss projects five or ten years in the future, but instead tangible realities.

One of these, and one of the most important, is the implementation of the Register of Archives of Catalonia. Decree 190/2009 describes in great detail how this should take place. As things stand, there is a need for an individual who can coordinate this implementation. A failure to start the project seven years after a legal decree and the call to do so by the National Councils of 2013 and 2015 seems to us to be careless.

The point relating to the Ministry of Culture's adhesion to the agreement signed by regional councils, the Ministry of Governance, municipal institutions and the Catalan Consortium for Open Administration (COAC) to promote transparency policies by creating the Transparent Governments Network has now been resolved, and the adhesion has taken effect. This link should enhance the cooperation needed in order for records management to not be sidelined in any initiative on transparency. In that respect, it is good news.

As regards the situation of the National Archive of Catalonia, the role that it should play in a possible new head of the Subdirectorate-General for Archives was considered, i.e. whether that role could be played by the Archive. Our view was that it was necessary to make the comparison with other countries similar to Catalonia in order to assess what the best option could be. The Directorate-General asked for help in this regard, and suggested that we undertake this research. Our opinion was that it would be feasible for us to do so if we can present it to the National Council in May. The need for a budget allocation that is more appropriate for a major cultural facility, at the same level as others in Catalonia, was also discussed, but no conclusions were reached.

The Regional Archive Network will be enhanced with the addition of two more archives—those of Les Garrigues and L'Alta Ribagorça. L'Anoia's archive will also be resized. The meeting discussed whether the Regional Archive Network still made sense, as it had been conceived in the 1980s. Our response was to ask how a network with 38 archives in operation could be redesigned when there were only two to be completed. The meeting felt that the same type of archive may not be necessary in each region in the same way or with the same potentials, and that in some eminently cultural respects, services could be combined. It is true that the approach to the role of the Regional Archive Network was not considered in terms of records management, when perhaps it should have been.

As regards the role of the National Document Access, Assessment and Selection Committee, the meeting considered the need to reinforce its secretariat and its legal faculties in order to work with the Commission to Guarantee Right of Access to Public Information (GAIP) and the Catalan Data Protection Authority (APDCAT) on the right of access to information under equal conditions. It is currently undoubtedly the weakest link and requires extensive reinforcement at a crucial time for determining the nature of access to information in the coming years and, of course, whether the role of archives will be decisive or otherwise. The Directorate-General suggested that this issue might require a monographic analysis. Also related to this issue, the meeting declared its full knowledge of the lack of archivists on the GAIP and that it was an issue that it would try to resolve.

As regards the improvement in communication of the initiatives and policies undertaken by the Directorate-General for Archives, confirmation was received that the Catalan Archives Portal was strategic and would go ahead, as would the improvement of the online Archives. There was firmness and clarity on this point.

The penultimate point gave rise to wider debate. There was a response to the need for a procurement policy for Catalan documentary heritage and its specification in a specific document. A project in this regard is under way, and the meeting felt that this should be an important point at the next National Council. Among other points, this document will regulate how funds are acquired, their legal possibilities, and what compensation is required, if any. It would regulate the current situation, in which archives, libraries and museums compete to acquire documentary archives in a somewhat disorderly manner. This disorder has been readily apparent with the National Photograph Plan.

Finally, the need for a National Digital Preservation Plan was considered as one of the main conclusions of the most recent Catalan archives conference in 2015. The meeting also said this could be dealt with in a monograph, but no further specifications were made.

As mentioned above, it was an extensive meeting at which all the points were discussed. It is necessary to give the Ministry of Culture some time to address them with the necessary safeguards. There was a total willingness to work on them and to discuss them with the professional sector. We welcome this willingness and will provide all the support that we can. We are sceptical, because our experience in recent years has not been positive, but we remain vigilant and hopeful that the improvements will take place. The first contact with the new government has already taken place. 

It is only one, but was with all the parties involved. Minister Vila made no mention of records management at any time during his appearance. Records management also stood out as an area of knowledge that the Directorate-General needs to update. We believe that cooperation with the Ministry of Governance within the Transparent Governments Network should be able to partially remedy this shortcoming. If this cooperation and participation on equal terms is not carried out with some conviction, the risk of loss of value will remain high. Attentive, expectant and relevant. Those are currently the Association's current watchwords.

